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In folklore T’Owd Man is a spirit that inhabits mines and caves. T’Owd Man of Bonsall is a carved figure of a miner that was taken 
to Wirksworth when St James church was being refurbished in the 1860s. It was said that strange noises coming from the old 

Ball Eye mine at the end of Church St. were of T’Owd Man muttering

Preparing for 

the 

Winter to Come
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CHURCH NEWS

St James
We meet daily at 9am and 5pm for 
morning and evening prayer, and on 
Sundays at 9:30am for a Eucharist.
You can join us by using Zoom: Click on 
this link and follow instructions on your 
screen:
https://zoom. us/j/2732241372
 
If you don’t have access to the internet, 
you can do so using a landline: A few 
minutes before the time of the service:
1. Call 0208 0806591
2. The recorded message will ask for a host 
or meeting number:
Key in 2732241372#.
3. You are then asked another question.
Key in #. Once connected you will be able 
to hear and contribute. You can leave a 
prayer at a prayer wall at https://
padlet.com/revcarla/h3g2wc6zlac
4 .  Yo u  c o u l d  m a k e  u s e  o f  t h e 
C h u r c h  o f  E n g l a n d  p r a y e r  r e -
sources  at  www.churchofengland.
o r g / m o r e /  m e d i a - c e n t r e /
coronavirus-liturgyandprayer-resources.

Please don’t forget that your Church 
still needs your financial support. If you 
would like details of how to give via direct 
debit please contact your Treasurer or 
Churchwarden.
Further information from: http://
w i r k s w o r t h t e a m m i n i s t r y. c o . u k /
eventsand-notices/

There will be a Eucharist in St. James on 
Sunday 12 September at 9.30am.

Canon David Truby and
Revd Carla Vicêncio Prior

Refreshments are being served in the 
church from 11am to 2pm on Sat, Sun & 
Mon every week, andare planned to con-
tinue through to Christmas.

Bonsall Wesleyan Reform 
Chapel (The Dale)
Our Sunday Services are at 6.15 pm, except 
the fourth Sunday each month which is at 
2.30pm.
All are welcome to join with us.
God willing, we are hoping to reopen our 
Friday Cuppa and Cake Afternoon in 
October.
At the recent Chapel AGM, our Treasurer 
Mrs Ann Land retired after 58 years of 
service. She was presented with flowers, 

Village Life Church
Although the church building is closed 
we have a Sunday Service broadcasting 
live every week at 10:30am online. To 
watch the service please go to the website: 
https://villagelifechurch.online.church

We are also praying regularly for the 
village and for our nation. If you would 
like us to pray specifically for any situa-
tion you’re facing, or you need any help 
or support that we can safely do under 
the current restrictions, then please don’t 
hesitate to get in touch:
Tel: 07988071682 
Email: villagelifechurchbonsall@gmail.
com

Pastor Matthew Quinn

Floodlighting 

Memories for September

John and Pauline Sewry remember Patrick 
as a loving brother, uncle and friend, espe-
cially his love of fun.
Gordon and Christine Hardy remember 
Ron and Pam during the second week for 
their birthdays. 
Phil and Ronnie Addis remember Ron’s 
parents Kevin (9 July 1921) and Freda 
(6 August 1921) and Phil’s dad Arthur 
(17 July 1921) who would have been 
100 this year and his mum Elizabeth (18 
November 1918) who would have been 
103 in November.
Di Moor 824376
dimoor2014@yahoo.co.uk

We are nearly back to a kind of normal 
now the Mutterings is being delivered 
again. I have still been including all 
memories over the past eighteen months 
but have been aware that not everyone has 
had access to a copy. If you would like to 
give any missed donations we would be 
very grateful.
On-line details for payments are PCC of 
Bonsall 60-14-15 80567622. 
Cheques or cash are also welcome.
I will carry on including everyone again 
this year so please let me know if this is 
not acceptable.
Thank you.
Di Moor

and thanked for all the support she has 
given to Chapel and not just as Treasurer. 
She  continues as a valued member of 
Chapel.

Judy Land

Photo supplied by Judy Land
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LETTERS
New ‘Monday Club’
You are invited to join us for a light lunch 
of soup, with a roll, and a choice of cakes 
on the first Monday of every month in St 
James’ Church at 1pm. There will be an 
opportunity to stay and chat with the pos-
sibility of board games etc. The charge will 
be £3 with hot and cold drinks available.
This is open to everyone, regardless of 
age and gives us the opportunity to come 
together again.
For catering purposes, please contact Ron 
Addis on 826309 to book a place by the 
previous Friday.
The club will start on Monday 6 September 
with funds going towards keeping our 
church open.
We look forward to seeing you.
Ron Addis
Di Moor
Ann Hambly

Coffee Morning 
A big thank you to all who came to chat 
and enjoy a cup of tea or coffee. Thank 
you also for kind donations to the bring 
and buy table and items sold from it. 
£85 has gone to St James. 
Sue Knowles

New village benches?
At the Parish Council meeting in April 
2021 it was agreed to look at siting some 
more benches around the village, to enjoy 
the views or just to rest the weary limbs. 
This came as a result of the lockdown en-
couraging more people to walk around the 
village. The Council requested suggestions 
for sites but since we were then only get-
ting “Mutterings” online that request may 
have been missed. If anyone has any sug-
gested locations please contact myself, the 
Clerk or your local Councillor. We would 
also welcome any offers of sponsorship.
Phil Addis
philaddis0@gmail.com  
Tel: 01629 826309

Slaley blighted by 
inconsiderate dog walkers.
Bags of dog muck are regularly left at the 
sides of the road in Slaley.  We’ve even 
found them discarded in fields occupied 
by livestock!  And no, people don’t come 
back to pick them up. 
The sides of the road are strimmed by resi-
dents of Slaley so that you and your dog 
are safe when cars come by.  You repay us 
by letting your dogs mess at the end of our 
drives.  It’s your dog’s mess, it shouldn’t be 
our problem.
Please bag it and take it home with you.
H Rickards 

More speeding problems.
Further to the Parish Council report in 
August concerning speeding in The Dale, 
two cats have been killed in the last week 
by vehicles on High St.  It was not many 
years ago when children played football 
outside our house on High St., but not any 
longer - it’s just not safe.  I want to be able 
to talk to my neighbours while standing 
in the road without the risk of being run 
down by cars that are travelling far too 
fast.  It is not just delivery vans that are 
speeding, but also some villagers. We need 
more than new ‘Twenty’s plenty’ signs to 
slow down drivers. We need to educate 
them to travel at a speed that allows them 
to stop in time if someone, or someone’s 
pet, appears in the road in front of them. I 
would welcome further use of the mobile 
speed gun and police involvement, espe-
cially along the lower stretch of High St. 
up from the Cross.
Peter Fellows

COMMUNITY 
SUPPORT 
GROUP
If you would like to speak to us, or 
want to ask for help, please text or 
phone one of the Co-ordinators for 
your street and they will link you 
up with your nearest volunteer/s:

The Dale, Study Drive, 
Puddle Hill - 
Rachael Richardson 07873 674983

Clatterway and Black Tor Road 
Liz Pritchett 07716 191030

Yeoman Street - 
Jackie Smith 07771 764366

Pounder Lane and Town End - 
Claire Duma 07880 851083

Uppertown and Bankside - 
Sandra Harris 07808 097375

High Street - 
Deborah Pearson 07902 792530

Brightgate and Bonsall Moor -
Jill Wood 07917 205706

Church Street and Ember Lane - 
Claire Taylor 07989 597811

Via Gellia - 
Stuart and Donna Poplar 07889 
166888 and 07866 013204

If you would like to offer sup-
port and join in, we can add 
you to our volunteer register.

Please text 07873 674983 for 
Rachael or 07808 097375 for 
Sandra to join the group.

Let’s work to prevent the spread of 
this disease. Take care everyone.

Photos by Jeanette Moss
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VILLAGE NOTICEBOARD

Apologies
We would like to apologise to Andy and 
Sam for the incorrect Kings Head advert 
that was wrongly included in the August 
issue.
The Editors

Carnival Committee
There will be a meeting of the Carnival 
Committee on Monday 13 September at 
7pm in the Village Hall. The main aim of 
the meeting will be to convene a new com-
mittee to oversee the 2022 Carnival and 
well-dressings. Because a number of com-
mittee members have stood down or left 
the village, at present there are not enough 
people to do the various different jobs that 
enable Carnival week to happen. So if you 
would like to help out in whatever way you 
can, spending as much or as little time as 
you have available, please come along 

– you will be made very welcome. If you 
need further information, please contact 
either Jackie on 07771 764366 or me on 
825267.
Peter Fellows 
on behalf of the Carnival Committee.

Bonsall CE (VA) Primary School
We are pleased to announce details of our 
new Parent and Toddler Club.
The group will meet in the Rectory 
Room (next to the school playground) 
on Monday afternoons 1pm-3pm and on 
Wednesday mornings 9am-11am. Access 
will be through the wooden gates next to 
the playground.  The cost will be £1 per 
session per family to cover the cost of re-
freshments and chosen snacks. There will 
be toys and activities available and at times 
school resources and its grounds will be 
available to the group.

Mel Pickering MSc DipAc NTTA

Specialist treatment of 
acute and chronic pain
including;

Sciatica
Backpain
Frozen shoulder
Migraine
Fybromyalgia
also irritable bowel, fatigue, 
depression, anxiety, asthma
Tel: 01629 580380
Matlock Physiotherapy Centre, Edgefold Road

A cup unct u r e
A cup r essur e

&  Remed ia l
M assage

A cup unc t u r e
A cup r essur e

&  Remed ia l
M assage

British
Acupuncture
Council

Cromford Garage
MOT, Service and 

Repairs to all makes 
of vehicles

Now selling & 
repairing tyres

Book in on 01629 823043 
or 07885 879652

www.bonsallvillage.org
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YOUR FRIENDLY LOCAL TEA 
ROOMS, OPEN DAILY FOR 

BREAKFAST, LUNCH, HOT AND 
COLD DRINKS, CAKES ETC.

MONTHLY THEME NIGHTS

 PLEASE ASK FOR DETAILS

Comfortable B&B  
accomodation 
and holiday 
apartment

1 Yeoman Street, Bonsall,  
DE4 2AA Tel: 01629 824814 

www.thefountainbonsall.co.uk 
enquiries@thefountainbonsall.co.uk

Everyone is welcome to attend any session 
and we look forward to seeing you and 
hearing of any plans you might have.
For further details please contact 
D i  M o o r,  ( C h a i r  o f  G o ve r n o rs ) 
dimoor2014@yahoo.co.uk
Rebecca Smart
Headteacher

A Big THANK YOU!!
Lockdown was difficult for many of 
us and to pass the time lots of us set to 
with gusto on projects around the house 
and garden.  Sue Knowles went further.  
She started making and selling cards to 
passing walkers and villagers who ap-
preciated having a wonderful selection of 
cards to choose from and she has raised 
the staggering sum for the church of 
£1000.  So a big THANK YOU to Sue for 
all her efforts and another THANK YOU 
to all the people that bought the cards. 
 
While I’m thanking people, I would 
also like to thank everyone on the 
‘Refreshments at the Church’ team but 
especially Kath and Jackie who give so 
much time and commitment to the project.  
If anyone hasn’t been yet it runs Saturday, 
Sunday and Monday from 11-2 with cobs 
and an amazing selection of wonderful 
homemade cakes all for £1 per item.
Caroline Kirkham
On behalf of Bonsall PCC

The Fountain Tea Rooms: 
A little more History
In 1841 the building was a pub, known as 
‘The New Inn’.  The landlord was George 
Higgott, then aged 76.  He lived with his 
wife, Elizabeth, aged 69.  When the census 
was taken that year, 9-year-old Mary 
Crowther was staying with them. Perhaps 
she was a granddaughter.
The Bonsall Tithe Map of 1848 lists 
George as the owner and Josiah Oliver as 
the tenant of the New Inn.  George died in 
1849 aged 83 and Elizabeth in 1856, aged 
82. They are buried together in St James’ 
church yard.
By 1851, Josiah Oliver was 32 and was 
listed as the publican and a framework 
knitter.  He may have trained under his 
father, William, also a framework knitter 
who lived in the Dale.   He lived with his 
wife Ann, 32,  and their children, Emma 
7, and William 5.  Mary Wardman 20 was 
also with them listed as a servant.  Perhaps 
she was Ann’s sister.  Another family, 
possibly Ann’s brother, lived at the same 
address.
10 years on, in 1861, Josiah was still the 
publican but was now also listed as a 
grocer.  Emma, now 17, was a barmaid.  

William, 15, was a green grocer, possibly 
working in the shop behind the pub.  Two 
more children had been born: Josiah 
junior 8 and Colin 3.
In 1871, Josiah was still a publican and 
grocer but was also farming 7 acres.  
Emma, at 27, was a maid of all work.  
Josiah junior 18 was a carrier and Colin 
13, was a scholar.  William 26 was working 
as a farm servant in Duffield.
By 1881, Josiah was still a publican and 
farmer.  Emma 37 was listed as a domestic 
and remained unmarried.  Young Josiah, 
at 28, was married with three children and 
lived further along Yeoman Street.  Colin 
23 was working on the farm.  Josiah’s wife 
Ann was not mentioned but it is safe to 
assume she was running the home and 
helping in all areas, pub, shop and farm.
Josiah died in 1883 at the age of 63 and 
was buried in Bonsall.  The inscription on 
his headstone suggests he was a well liked 
man.  His wife, Ann, took over the running 

Photos by Jeanette Moss
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of the pub and the farm.  Daughter, Emma, 
now 48 and son, Colin 33, both worked 
as assistants.  Ann also employed Jack 
Poundall, 46, as a farm servant.
Josiah Oliver left a personal estate of £198 
16s 10d and probate was proved by two 
of his sons and executors, William, in 
Duffleld and Colin in Bonsall, both listed 
as farmers.
Frank Millward and his wife Clara, gro-
cers, may have taken over the shop behind 
the pub.
Ann died in 1895, aged 76 and was buried 
in Bonsall with Josiah.  
By 1901 her youngest son, Colin 43 was 
the publican and the New Inn had been 
renamed The Fountain Inn.  Colin was 
still working on the farm and was helped 

Late summer
Extravaganza

Sunday 19th September 2021
 Everyone welcome 

All proceeds go to the Chernobyl
Children's Lifeline Group 

Help support a 4 week health
recuperation holiday in the Derbyshire
Dales for children still affected by the

Chernobyl disaster.
To pre-book zip wire and low ropes, 

 just £5 each, email
Janicebroome@sky.com - or book on

the day (limited spaces).
Please note no dogs are allowed on

site, except guide dogs.

Join us for a fun filled fundraiser!
Wide variety of stalls
Zip wire from the roof!
Take the low ropes challenge
Tombola & raffle
Refreshments available

From 10:00 - 16:00 at Mount Cook Adventure
Centre - Porter Lane DE4 4LS

by his wife, Edith, also 43.  They had 
one daughter, Annie 8.  They continued 
through 1911 and beyond, by which time 
Annie 18 was doing dairy work on the 
farm.
Emma, Colin’s older sister, never married 
and died aged 57 in the Fountain Inn in 
1900, having spent her whole life working 
with her father, mother and finally brother 
at the pub.
Colin died in 1932 aged 74 and the Inn 
finally passed into other hands.
(Information taken from census records 
and Bonsall Tithe Map.)
Jeanette Moss

INSURANCE 
THAT’S 
ON YOUR 
DOORSTEP

Call our office
in Matlock on 
01629 582 025

Agent of The National Farmers Union Mutual Insurance Society Limited. 

2D, Via Gellia Mill, Bonsall, DE4 2AJ
www.highstonegallery.co.uk - 07918 687624

Open on selected weekends 
throughout the year.
See website for dates and times.

Large choice of beautifully presented 
photographs of Derbyshire & The Peak 
District. Mounted or framed.

New book, ‘The Peak District in Black 
& White’ available from the gallery.

High Stone
G A L L E R Y
Fine art photography

ROBIN MAYCOCK FAMILY
BUTCHERS & BAKERS

FREE HOME DELIVERIES 
TO BONSALL EVERY FRIDAY 

MORNING.

Beef, Lamb, Pork, Free range Chicken,
10 varieties of sausage, Meat pies,  

Ready Meals, Puddings, Cheese, Eggs 
Fruit & Veg 

& much much more

OUTSIDE CATERING 
OUR SPECIALITY

Call 01629 534333 for a brochure
& product list or view our website 

at www.robinmaycockbutchers.co.uk 
We also supply the Barley Mow Inn

with meat for their wonderful  
bar meal menu. 

www.bonsallvillage.org
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Milk produced in the heart of the Peak

District at Heathy Grange Farm, Tideswell

Early morning deliveries brought to you
in reusable/recyclable glass bottles!!

Return/reuse

It’s greener in glass!!

David Allsop’s
Milk Round

Fresh Milk | Soya Milk | UHTMilk |
Cream | Eggs | Fruit Juices

We know where our milk
comes from. Do you?

To order call 01629 824795

Auto Engineering
18 Yeoman Street

All Makes of Vehicle
Service and MOT Preparation

denise.pountain@hotmail.co.uk
Tel: 824537/822708
We Now Repair and Sell Tyres

Nepal Covid-19 Appeal Update
 The Nepal Appeal has raised £1,000 to 
date which is really fantastic. Alan & Jane 
David and myself would like to thank 
everyone who has donated to this Appeal. 
Thirty people came along to the village 
hall to listen to a talk we gave about our 
Himalayan treks with Bijay and donated 
£460 which was brilliant. Since then we 
have received further donations by hand 
and through the Just Giving Crowdfunding 
page I set up. This page will remain open 
until mid-September. We have spoken to 
Bijay about the Appeal, he was over the 
moon and wanted to express his sincere 
thanks to everyone. He is in Kathmandu 
(as of mid- August) and can’t return back 
to his village at the moment as there is a 
Covid-19 lock-down currently in force 
restricting travel within Nepal. He will 
return to his village when he gets the 
opportunity and will assess the needs of 
families in the village to find out who is 
in most need of help. We will speak to 
him again to agree how we can best help 
these families using the money that has 
been raised. The winter in Nepal can be 
a particularly difficult time so we hope the 
money will help families get through until 
the spring when we hope the situation in 
Nepal will be improving.  We will issue a 
further update in the October Mutterings.
Chris Broome
Nepal Appeal JustGiving Link: https://
www/justgiving.com/crowdfunding/
christopher.broome?utm_id=1&utm_
term=MvVa9r8vG

The Climate Crisis: 
An Eco Fayre 
The Wild fires rage and the Floods pour 
in and the world’s scientists warn us that 
Climate Change is coming much faster.  An 
even bigger threat than Covid 19. 
We can at least all do something to help 
mitigate its impact.  In response to that 
An Eco fayre is being held in Wirksworth 
alongside the Farmers Market on Saturday 
2 October from 9.00am until 2.30pm.  The 
aim is answer the challenge “What can I 
do to help reduce my carbon footprint, 
ecological damage and other effects that 
contribute to global heating.” It will be 
a Fayre where nothing is sold or bought 
other than refreshments.
The list of topics ranges from the small to 
the large: 
Friendly Food: What we can grow for 
ourselves (recipes available) 
Ecology:  Re-wilding, composting.
Clothes and equipment:  How to refurbish 
and reuse 
Recycling:  Especially those items the 
Councils do not take 

Chernobyl Children Life Line, 
Bonsall & Derbyshire Dales 
Link Fundraising Event
Due to Covid-19, we have not been able to 
invite groups of children over from Belarus 
or Ukraine for health recuperation holi-
days for the last two summers. Now that 
the situation in the UK is improving and 
things are slowly getting back to some-
thing like normality again, we are hopeful 
that we will be able to bring a group of 
children over next summer (2022) from 
Ukraine. To achieve this goal we will need 
to have in place host families for the chil-
dren and sufficient funding. The pandemic 
has had a major negative impact on our 
fundraising activities since the beginning 
of 2020. The charity event that was being 
organised with the kind support of Mount 
Cook Adventure Centre at Wirksworth to 
take place in April 2020 and which got 
postponed, will now be taking place on 
Sunday 19 September.  We’ve renamed 
it from “Easter Extravaganza” to “Late 
Summer Extravaganza”. It’s a family event 
with lots of activities for children and 
adults alike. Ride the Rooftop Zip Wire 
and take the Low Ropes team challenge! 
All proceeds from the event will go to the 
Bonsall & Derbyshire Dales Link funds 
for next year’s group visit so please come 
along and support us. Mount Cook are 
providing the venue and instructors for the 
day free of charge which is really appreci-
ated.  Tickets for the Zip Wire and Low 
Ropes are available to book in advance, 
book your time slot to avoid the wait – see 
contact details on the poster.
If you are interested in potentially being a 
host family, please get in touch for more 
information. Thank you.
Chris Broome
Link Chair, Tel 824512

High quality local builders.
Architect approved.

Fully qualified.
30 years experience.

If it is a new build, extension,
restoration or repair .

Contact RICHARD WEBSTER
on 01629 824724

Mob 07812 348283

www.bonsallvillage.org
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Parish Council 
Report for meeting 
17 August 2021
Volunteering: there is an opportunity to 
undertake some volunteer work helping 
to improve the vacant District Council 
owned plot of land on Yeoman Street 
(up from the garage) on the weekend of 
25/26 September. Please contact the Clerk 
or Councillor Richard Grover for more 
information.

Litter and weed collecting: volunteers 
are also welcome to help with litter col-
lection and weeding of the highway 
edges. Collection bags are available from 
Councillors or the Clerk. The Parish 
Council has agreed with the District that 
the highway verges won’t be sprayed and 
that the volunteer scheme will apply in-
stead; Councillors were keen to encourage 
participation in this to avoid the pavement 
and wall edges getting overgrown. 

Appointment of new Councillor: there 
is still a vacancy, and if you are interested 
in becoming a Parish Councillor please 
contact the clerk.

New park goal posts: one of the goal-
posts has had to be removed as it had 
rusted through and was unsafe.  It was 
agreed to purchase a new set of junior 
posts from Harrod Sport, with nets and 
net supports, at a total cost of £1028 plus 
VAT (recoverable) and delivery costs.  Two 
posts were purchased as there were con-
siderable savings as against buying single 
posts, and the condition of the remaining 
post could not be guaranteed.
Sponsorship: the Council would welcome 
interest from anyone wanting to sponsor 
the new goals and nets; please contact a 
Councillor or the clerk.

Vehicle park management:  The 
Council received a report from the vehicle 
park working group and agreed to the 
following: 
- Signage: Jon Ogilvy agreed to produce 
outline costs for the next meeting for a 
village vehicle park sign in the style and 
size of the village walks maps, illustrating 
the features and facilities of the village, 
to be located near the park entrance and 
post-mounted. A smaller A3/A4 sign is 
to be post-mounted next to the charge 
collection box detailing charges for use. It 
was also agreed to install ‘Village Parking’ 
finger post or similar to be visible from the 
road.
- Storage unit: the District Council 
had now approved siting of a 20’ x 8’ x 

Parish Councillors
If you have any concerns or requests of 
the Parish Council, they should ideally be 
raised in Public Participation section of 
the monthly meeting. If however there is 
an urgent matter, while individual councillors 
will try to assist, a direct response is 
better achieved by contacting the Clerk to 
the Parish Council directly:

Chair: Cllr Mark Harris, Stepping 
Lodge, Bell Lane, T: 820285 
sandraandmarkharris@btinternet.com
Vice-Chair: Phil Addis 
Dale House, The Dale. T 826309 
philaddis0@gmail.com

Councillors:
Cllr Denise Pountain 
6 High Street. T. 822708 
denise.pountain@hotmail.co.uk
Cllr Jon Barry, Ivy Cottage, Bell Lane, 
T: 07866 750636 
jon.barry@derby-college.ac.uk
Cllr Richard Grover	
Nethergreen House, Clatterway	
T: 01629 259558 
richard_grover99@hotmail.com
Cllr Jackie Smith, 55 Yeoman Street, 
T: 823544, Mob 07771 764366 
jaqsm@aol.com
Cllr Stephen Smith, 55 Yeoman 
Street. T 823544, Mob 07545 062413 
ss@sjstechnical.com

Clerk and Finance Officer:
Tony Payne,  
27 High Street.T: 822311; 
Mob. 07941358183;  
bonsallclerk@gmail.com

Plastic: How we can avoid it? 
Transport:  Electric cars all the pros and 
cons. Walking and cycling 
Energy: Solar Panels. Air source and 
ground source heating.  Switching to 
Green energy.
Come along. Find out what works and 
what does not, from ordinary people who 
have had a go.  
For further details please contact:
Rev Keith Orford 
on 0162955349 

Bonsall Art Club
 The Bonsall Art Club will be opening 
its doors to old and new members on the 
7 September 2021 at the Bonsall Village 
Hall from 0930-1200 midday.   The 
art sessions will continue throughout 
the remainder of the year on Tuesday 
mornings until end of term time on 14 
December 2021 and recommence again 
on Tuesday 4 January 2022.
Contact numbers for the Bonsall Art Club 
are: 
Julie Leggett 07305 594084 and Fiona 
Drake 07776256314.
 Many thanks
Julie Leggett

Village Sign
Let’s not be Boring like Little Snoring
With your ideas and support we can create 
a lively, informative welcoming sign for 
Bonsall Village.
Please come along to the Village Hall on 
Sunday 26 September anytime between 
2.00 and 5.00 in the afternoon.  Join us 
for refreshments and a chat. Please bring 
along any photos, clippings or ideas you 
might have that could inspire the design 
for a new Bonsall Village Sign. We will 
have examples of different construction 
methods, materials and styles of design, 
all that’s needed are your suggestions 
and support. For further information 
please contact Wendy on 825267 or email 
w.bullar@btinternet.com
Wendy Bullar

VILLAGE 
NOTICEBOARD PARISH COUNCIL

www.bonsallvillage.org
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jon.barry
derby-college.ac.uk
mailto:richard_grover99@hotmail.com
mailto:jaqsm@aol.com
mailto:ss@sjstechnical.com
mailto:bonsallclerk@gmail.com
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PARISH COUNCIL

NOW THAT WE HAVE YOUR FULL ATTENTION, 
HEREʼS WHY YOU SHOULD POP DOWN 

TO THE BARLEY MOW IN BONSALL...

LOCAL ALES
3 OR MORE LOCAL ALES ON TAP
HOME COOKED FOOD
LARGE CHOICE OF HOME COOKED, HIGH
QUALITY LOCALLY SOURCED FOOD
ENTERTAINMENT
EVERY SATURDAY NIGHT.  LIVE BANDS AND 
ACOUSTIC SESSIONS
GREAT ATMOSPHERE
JOIN A FRIENDLY ATMOSPHERE AND EVEN
MEET THE LOCAL ALIENS!

VISIT BARLEYMOWBONSALL.CO.UK
FOR THE LATEST EVENTS / MENUS / OPENING TIMES

VOTED 3RD BEST MUSIC PUB
IN AND AROUND DERBYSHIRE

RATED 5/5 ON TRIPADVISOR

BIRCHOVER 
RECLAMATION
Sandyhill Park, o� Porter Lane

Middleton by Wirksworth DE4 4LR
t: 01629 828352 / 07376 893923 

lee@birchoverreclamation.co.uk

• Walling stone (coursed and random) 
• Architectural stone • Indian stone 

• Reclaimed yorkstone flags 
• Cobbles/Setts • Stone troughs 
• Timber sleepers • Stone Lintels 

• Old Oak Whisky Barrels  
• Hardwood Logs & Kindling Wood 

• Reclaimed bricks

www.birchoverreclamation.co.uk

8’ container unit on the vehicle park, 
and that the Council had been asked 
to “please think carefully about the 
precise siting, external treatment and 
landscaping to ensure that the impacts on 
the Conservation Area are minimised”. 
It was agreed that: (1) the unit should 
be in the far right corner when viewed 
from the vehicle park entrance, to be set 
against the hedge as far as possible to 
reduce visual impact; (2) to be screened 
with wooden panelling – either once pur-
chased or supplied with panels dependent 
upon cost. The Chair reported that he had 
been unable to find a new unit within the 
approved £2000 budget; Cllr Barry offered 
to make some more enquiries for a second 
hand container. Anyone with knowledge 
of a suitable unit for sale (20 foot) is asked 
to contact the Council. 
- Charge box: Carl Taylor had offered to 
build a stone pillar of local stone on a 
mortar base with the charge box mounted 
in it. The box was to be sited on the left 
hand side of the entrance.
- Vehicle park policy: issues of potential 
abuse of the charging system were dis-
cussed. It was agreed that the Council 
would need to prepare a policy to govern 
charge recovery, granting of resident 
permits etc, and that this would be done 
through the working group.
Refuse collection: Cllr Purdy explained 
the decision which had been narrowly 
agreed by the District Council to con-
tribute 50% towards the cost of a pay 
increase for HGV drivers to encourage 
recruitment and retention. He said that 
this would not by itself solve the problem, 
which was a national issue caused by the 
pandemic and Brexit amongst other fac-
tors. He said that it required government 
intervention on issues such as training. 
In response to questions about commu-
nicating information on missed bins, Cllr 
Purdy said that a leaflet was being sent 
out, and also advised people to sign up on 
the website for the District Council news-
letter : Derbyshire Dales District Council 
(list-manage.com)

County Council flood prevention 
work: the County Council had now 
advised that they had started looking in 
detail at the Bonsall area and that a repair 
scheme on Yeoman Street has been raised, 
currently planned to start at the begin-
ning of September. It was agreed to seek 
further details of the scheme, in particular 
to seek to ensure that the Yeoman Street 
work addressed the general problem of the 
road surface condition, which appeared to 
being caused by the culvert.  
 
Motocross site former White Low 
mine: complaints had been received from 
residents about noise from the track on the 

afternoon and evening of Wednesday 11 
August. 
Amended position on lead issues: the 
Clerk reported a complaint received from 
the track operators about the fact that the 
minutes of the last meeting recorded that 
Councillors expressed concern about the 
continued holding of children’s events 
on the site despite the District Council 
having advised the operator to stop such 
events because of the high lead levels.  It 
was agreed to write to the District Council 
to express concern on these issues and to 
seek further information on action being 
taken. That was based on an email from 
a District Council Environmental Health 
Officer, which had been reported to the 
July meeting, stating that we have advised 
them to suspend all activities for children. 
The complaint said that nobody from any 
council whatsoever has been in contact 
to advise us to ‘stop’ holding children’s 
events. As a result, the District Council 
was asked to clarify this, and had now 
advised that their full wording to the op-
erator was:
‘You should also consider young people 
under 18 years, and woman of reproduc-
tive capacity – this demographic is more 
sensitive to lead exposure, and you should 
consider withdrawing services for this 
demographic until you know more about 
the risks involved. The Management of 
Health and Safety at Work Regulations 
1999, Regulations 16 and 19’.
In relation to their having continued to 
provide children’s sessions, the operators 
have stated that “We have been asked to 
‘consider withdrawing’ until we have an 
official risk assessment by a professional 
body. By which we have taken that advice 
and appointed an appropriate person”. 
The full amended position in relation to 
the District Council wording on lead issues 
for children and women, and the response 
of the operators, was noted for the record.
Councillor Purdy advised the meeting that 
the track was currently closed, but that the 
District Council were not able to respond 
at present to the Parish Council’s request 
for information in relation to their cur-
rent investigations concerning the track.  

Full details of the meetings can be found in 
the minutes on the Parish Council page of 
the village website at www.bonsallvillage.
org, or on the village noticeboards. 
The next meeting of the Parish Council 
wil l  be at  7.30pm on Tuesday 21 
September at the Village Hall. If you have 
any issues to be raised at the meeting 
please contact the clerk Tony Payne with 
details by 14 September.
Tony Payne 
Clerk and Finance Officer:
27 High Street DE4 2AS. T: 822311; email 
bonsallclerk@gmail.com.

www.bonsallvillage.org
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CROSSWORD #131
Across:
5.  16. Noisy dog about - no adult to be 
seen. (5,4)
8.  See 16.
9.  Number one in charts? No, it’s number 
two comprising pap! (5,3)
10. Dead man gutted and cooked is 8........
11. ......he certainly has this.  Desperate! 
Phone around! Ring! (2,4)
13. Very hot liquids mothers hold gingerly 
at first. (6)
15. Leaders of Bengal, Hyderabad, Ajmer, 
Rajasthan and Tamilnadu get together for 
India. (6)
16 & 8. Mixed up? Tense? Less paranoid? 
No name? Epic! (8,4)
18. 16 found in sealed envelope. (4)
19. Excited, rings Hal about a 16. (7,2)

Down:
1.  A metal, consumed by Victoria, per-
haps, turns into another metal. (8)
2.   8. Copper colour includes trace of 
silver. (6)
3.  In blood vessel, by the sound of it, but 
to no avail. (2,4)
4.  Measure in centimetre heights, initially. 
(4)
6.  Og? Yes! (2,7)
7.  Heard girl ranked no. 8. (9)
12. 16 is this.  Regurgitate last of meal in 
city. (8)
14. King is slipping on snow? Indeed! (6)
15. Tired old king featured in Times. (6)
17. Crush each desire. (4)

Answers to Crossword no. 130. 
Across: 5. Strike out. 8. Want. 9 & 18. 
The Waste Land. 10. Wither. 11. Turkey. 
13. Jordan. 15. Legume. 16. Limber up. 
18. See 9. 19. Devastate. 
Down: 1. Stitched. 2. Litter. 3. Desert. 
4. Cuba. 6. Halitosis. 7. Streaming. 12. 
Regulate. 14. Norway. 15. Laputa. 17. 
Blew.

GARETH BLOOD
CHIMNEY RE-LINING

STOVES FITTED

01629 825533

Carl Taylor
Local

Builder and Roofer

Roof repairs to full 
roofs

Extensions to new 
builds, conservatory 

bases.
Patios, garden walls 

etc.
Free estimates

01629 823704
0779 1161919

Hollies Farm
Plant Centre
Uppertown, Bonsall, DE4 2AW

01629 822734

Hanging Baskets, Planted 
Containers, Bedding & Basket 
Plants, Perennials, Compost

Open 9am—5pm
exept Wednesdays

Display Garden  
Open March – September

www.holliesfarmplantcentre.co.uk
Find us on Facebook

www.bonsallvillage.org
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Photography by Ian Daisley
Family portraits, weddings, motorcycles, 
landscapes, tuition & private 
commissions. Tel. 07918 687624.  
www.iandaisleyphotography.com 
www.probikeart.co.uk 
www.highstonegallery.co.uk

Picture Framing
Market Place, Wirksworth. Complete 
bespoke service, you name it 
we frame it, over 100 different 
mouldings in stock, very competitively 
priced. Mon to Sat open 10 to 5; 
closed on Weds. Tel 824994

Window Cleaning
Pure water reach and wash pole service 
for residential or commercial properties. 
Ladder cleaning, gutter clearing house 
cleaning and car washing. Tel: Andrew 
07542 839333 or Nathan 07594 242483

Playgroup
Cromford Playgroup welcomes funded 
and unfunded children from 2 years+. 
Ofsted registered and based in Cromford 
Methodist Community Hall. Call Karen 
for more details on 07905 937371.

CLASSIFIED ADS EDITORIAL POLICY
We welcome news, views and letters on 
any topic provided they are attributed 
to an author. We review all items for 
obvious libellous or offensive material, 
but we cannot check for factual content. 

Please do not send letters which are 
“not for publication”. If you have strong 
feelings about what is or is not said in 
Mutterings, please either write to us or 
join the group of volunteers who enable 
the production of this village newsletter. 

Back issues of T’Owd Man’s Mutterings 
can be found on the Bonsall Village 
website – www.bonsallvillage.org. 
Please note that your articles will 
appear on the website and can be 
picked up by search engines.

EDITORIAL GROUP
Hazel Baldwin		                824724

Brett Biedscheid 	                    07977 
200354

Julie Coxall	                    07709 697082

Maggie Duggins		                825228

Peter Fellows		                  825267

Karen Firth		                259483

Julie Hamilton		                  824819

Dave Hicklin		    820884

Pam McInally		                  826306

Ricky & Jeanette Moss	                826557

Jonathan Ogilvie                                821837

Boxed and classified adverts are regarded 
as commercial advertising and attract 
a fee. Please call Peter Fellows for 
information about rates and lineage. 
Copy for commercial advertising must 
be with us by the tenth of the month 
before you wish the advert to be placed. 
Items for sale and wanted are free 
to villagers and can be submitted 
to mutterings@hotmail.com or 
hand-written to 19 High St.

Please send us your news, views, 
stories and diary events by Noon 
on Monday 20 September to: 
Editorial Group, 19 High St. or by 
e-mail to mutterings@hotmail.com

WANTED / FOR SALE

Wanted
Bonsallite looking to rent deskspace in 
the village. Work & a toddler really don’t 
mix… I do music/film/editorial work & 
I’m very quiet. Anything considered but 
must be secure enough to keep computer 
equipment safe. 
Please contact Pat Whelan on 07766 
914113 or pop round & say hello - 7 
Ember Lane (opposite the school).

For Sale
Digital Pressure Cooker              £25 
Tefal Actify Dry Fryer                        £25 
M e y e r  16 / 18 / 2 0 "  p a n s  +  m i l k 
pan (sta inless  s tee l)                £20 
Phone Sue Knowles
01629 356700

www.bonsallvillage.org
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VILLAGE GROUPS & RESOURCES USEFUL NUMBERS
Allotments Penny Collier� 825591
Art Club Julie Leggett 	 07305 594084
Bonsall Barn Project 
Liz Stoppard/Mike Susko� 823712
Bonsall Camp 
Matthew Quinn� 07988 071682
Bonsall Church Bell Ringers 
Melissa Welbourne� 826303
Bonsall Community Library  
St James’ Church 
Vacant 
Bonsall History Group
Peter Greaves	                           822374
Bonsall Map Wendy Bullar� 825267
Bonsall Pensioners Fund 
Vacant�
Bonsall Riders Club 
Jane Williams� 825632
Carnival Committee 
Jackie Smith		             823544
Chernobyl Children’s Lifeline Group 
Chris Broome� 824512
Cromford Playgroup 
Karen or Jayne� 07905 937371
Horticultural Society 
Vacant				  
Kick-boxing 
Hayley Capewell� 07773 149935
Open Gardens Ollie Gerrish� 824498
Pigeon Club Gordon Hardy� 823549
School Head Rebecca Smart� 822573
PTFA Claire Duma  	 07880 851083
School Foundation 
Clerk, Norma Rickards� 822257

•	 Non-village organisations: 
£20 – one floor 
£30 – both floors

•	 Village people private hire: 
£25 – one floor 
£35 – both floors

•	 Non-village people private hire: 
£40 – one floor 
£50 – both floors

For information on sale of alcohol/
private bar, use of the Village Hall 
audio equipment, screening a film, 
or any other matters, please contact 
Jackie Smith. M 07771 764366
H 823544. email. Jaqsm@aol.com
Address. 55 Yeoman Street

Defibrillator Trained Volunteers
Richard Taylor    823704	 07860 214503
Brett Taylor         824407	 07950 036657
Anne Young        825186	 07876 506595
Phil Addis           826309    07951 189727�
John Ratcliffe� 07896 924824
Maxine Ellis� 07742 749854
Jo Hanby            822767	 07872 641409
Julia Milverton� 07584 895644

Health
Chemists 
Wirksworth Market Place� 822607
12 Bank Road, Matlock 	            57924
Dentists Matlock: 
584746, 55645, 582218, 56558
Doctors: 
NHS Direct 	  � 0845 4647
Wirksworth Hannage Brook� 822434
Matlock Imperial Road	            583465
Hospitals
Chesterfield, Calow � 01246 277271
Derby City � 01332 340131
Derby Royal � 01332 347141
Matlock Whitworth � 580211 
Non-emergencies� 111

Derbyshire County Council
www.derbyshire.gov.uk
All enquiries	  � 580000
Out of Hours numbers: 536673 or ‘Call 
Derbyshire’ 533190 or 0845 6058058

Derbys Dales District Council
www.derbyshiredales.gov.uk
All enquiries	  � 761100
Environmental health	  � 761212
Tourist information
Matlock	  � 583388
Matlock Bath	   � 583834
Trading Standards 	  � 585858
Electricity emergencies � 0800 0568090
Fire station, Matlock 	  � 582849
Gas leaks 	  � 0800 111999

Household Waste Recycling Centre 
Harrison Way, Darley Dale, 8.30 – 6.00. 

Mobile Library 	  � 01773 824333
Monthly 2nd Fridays at the Fountain, 
10.55–11.30 am
Police/Safer Neighbourhoods	  � 101
PC Pat Squires and PCSO Spencer Nixon 
or matlock.neighbourhoods@derbyshire.
pnn.police.uk.
Crimestoppers	  � 0800 555111
Victim support	  � 825544
Community safety	  � 761101
Swimming
Matlock (Arc) � 581322
Wirksworth � 825704

Vets Matlock 	            582844, 581234 
Wirksworth 	                          823034

TRAVEL SERVICES
Assisted Travel
Derbyshire Connect transport for shopping, 
weekdays 9am - 4pm, booked in advance. 
Tel: 01335 300670 between two and 
seven days before travel or email: info@
ashbournect.org.uk. 
Derbyshire Connect Active Travel to 
healthcare appointments, weekdays 9am 
- 5pm, booked in advance. Charges vary. 
Tel: 03333 444125 at least 48 hours in 
advance or email: office@sdcvs.org.uk 

Bus services
216 Bus service - Matlock to Bonsall
Monday to Saturday. No service on 
Sunday or Bank Holiday
Bonsall - Cromford - Starkholmes - 
Matlock
Bonsall, adj Uppertown Lane 09:59 11:43
Bonsall, adj Fountain 10:02 11:46
Cromford, adj Greyhound 10:07 11:51
Starkholmes, adj High Tor Road 10:14 
11:58
Matlock Bakewell Road (Stand A) 10:18 
12:02
Matlock - Starkholmes - Cromford - 
Bonsall
Matlock Bakewell Road (Stand B) 09:36 
11:20
Starkholmes, opp High Tor Road 09:40 
11:24
Cromford, opp Greyhound 09:46 11:30
Bonsall, opp Fountain 09:49 11:33
Bonsall, adj Uppertown Lane 09:57 11:41
Timetable from https://www.travelinedata.
org.uk. 0871 2002233 
Taxis 822072, 813774, 826060, 
07967 273237, 07815 773706
Train services � 0845 7484950
Travel line 	  � 0870 6082608

Volunteer Drivers
Loreen                                           822067
Richard Shipley                             259809

RESOURCES
Bonsall Publications
The Bonsall Map - wall poster £3.50 + 
P&P (the folded map is available from 
village pubs and B&Bs)
Bonsall - a village & its history
£15 paperback, £25 hardback + P&P
History booklets
£2.50–£3 or £10 for a pack of six + P&P 
Bonsall within living memory 
£10 + P&P
80 Years of Bonsall Carnival Book 
£9.99 + P&P
History Walking Guides 
pack of six £5 + P&P 
All available from 19 High St., DE4 2AS, 
Tel: 825267, pubs or Fountain Tearoom.

Village Hall 
For bookings contact Jackie Smith 
Jaqsm@aol.com, 823544, or 07771 
764366.
Cost per session (a session is 
a morning, afternoon or evening): 
•	 Village organisations: 

£10 – one floor 
£16 – both floors

www.bonsallvillage.org

